
 

 

 

 

 

Bulletin 

 Friday 7th June 2024 

Dear Parents, 

It is amazing what a difference just having decent warmer weather makes! We don’t need it to be too hot, because 
then it is hard to focus the children on their learning, but, just to be enjoying warm, bright days is so good for our daily 
outlook and wellbeing. This said, the school community is so very positive already and I can honestly say I have never 
worked in a place where the staff and pupils are more aligned and enthusiasic in their learning. There is such a positive 
outlook on everything that it is a pleasure to lead here. Nothing is impossible!  

Which forms a great segue to our Parent Link and the support and encouragement that you as parents as a whole 
body offer the school on a daily basis. On this note, may I take this opportunity to publicly thank the PL for what you 
have contributed to our community over this term. Many of us were able to attend a fantastic quiz night just before 
half term, and I think it speaks well to our broader community that you as parents were prepared to allow the teachers 
to win. In addition to this, funds have been raised to buy a fantastic new keyboard for the Chapel – it arrived this week 
and it is amazing. So if you were not able to attend mass this aftenoon, here is a link to our instagram page where you 
will be able to witness Year 1 singing ‘Lord I lift your name’ accompanied by Mrs Byrant playing our fantastic new 
keyboard https://www.instagram.com/p/C76t2exA2Qo/?hl=en. Some of you have also been involved in helping 
refresh the green wall, and others have even used your professional skills to support our teaching and learning and 
project planning. May I thank you from the bottom of my heart. We often say that this school is very special, but it 
really is. I have never worked in a community like it. Thank you. 

Within school, so many things have occurred during the week. We have seen the first run-throughs for the summer 
production this week. Always a challenge to get everyone to make the connections between the bits that they have 
been rehearsing separately, but everything is already looking very good. The feedback from the residential has been 
excellent. I am delighted with how well the children behaved and, more importantly, embraced the opportunity to 
learn and experience the things that they were engaged with. To hear Mrs Ellisdon say that she felt it was the best 
residential experience that she has had, was really gratifying. On the back of this, I will be spending some time talking 
about leadership to our current Year 5 pupils as they look to becoming the senior pupils in the School in September. 
This will happen over the next few weeks. 

The decision by the Prime Minister to call an election for July was a little bit of a surprise to most. Nevertheless we 
have embraced the decision and this morning I have delivered an assembly that explained to all the children what a 
general election is, what happens during an election campaign and how people vote. I am pleased that we all know (if 
we were listening) what a poll is now, and am further delighted to tell you that we successfully elected a new president 
for the US on the platform that everyone will have bubblegum for breakfast! We haven’t broken the news to Joe and 
Donald yet though! 

On a more serious note, the polls do suggest that we are likely to see a change in the governing party in July and this 
may have implications for the independent sector, with regard to the commitment from Labour, to apply VAT to school 
fees. Most commentators believe that the policy proposal was, initially, what they are terming a ‘kite-flying’ exercise 
to gauge public reaction. However, the same commentators acknowledge that in flying the kite, the Labour Party have 
stimulated quite a strong reaction and thus it will be difficult to not go ahead with their proposal if they do indeed get 
into office. The problem is that they have not actually said exactly what they will do. Would they levy the tax as is,  
might they charge at a lower rate or indeed have a graduated scale of charge to reflect the different schools that 
together make the sector. We just don’t know. No school, therefore, is in a position to say exactly what they will do if 
the policy is implemented but I do know that the governors here will do their best to find a route through that ensures 

https://www.instagram.com/p/C76t2exA2Qo/?hl=en


the school is able to continue to offer the really high quality provision that we are currently able to enjoy whilst 
considering all stakeholders.  

In the meantime, having spoken to a few well-placed legal and tax experts working in this field, and having read the 
independent report by the Adam Smith Institute (it challenges the IFS assessment upon which Labour is drawing), I 
think that the implementation of the policy will be complicated and potentially messy. Unless nuance is introduced, 
any provider of education independently will be caught up in this – football on Sunday anyone? – and just simple 
statements like, ‘we want to protect SEND children from the tax’, begs the question of how is this equitably 
implemented … do independent special schools receive an exemption or would that apply to any independent school 
that supports chilren with SEN? It is highly likely that there will also be significant implications for those who send their 
children to state schools too! Whilst announcing that this policy will be implemented is likely to be an early 
announcement by a Labour government, it is possible that time may be needed to work through the implications. Thus 
it is not clear when any charge (still not known) might be levied. Most experts also suggest that if the policy is 
introduced, the government is likely to face a legal challenge. Broadening the picture slightly the Lib Dems are opposed 
to Labour’s policy. Sir Ed Davey said, “on this specific point, I’ve never thought in principle that VAT should be applied 
to education.” His party’s position will only be pertinent should Lib Dem support be required for government in the 
new parliament.  

I am attaching the Adam Smith Institute’s report with this bulletin should you be interested and want a little light 
bedtime reading!  

In the meantime, I hope that you have a lovely weekend, and I very much look forward to seeing you again, next week. 

 
Yours sincerely, 
 
Alastair Gloag 
Headteacher 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Year 1 and 4 Buddies  

Before the break, Year 1 and Year 4 enjoyed spending time in the sunshine with their buddies to celebrate the 

wonderful work they completed over the first half of the summer term. Year 4 were wonderful role models, all 

showing kindness and patience as they lead a number of different games and sports in the playground. Year 1 

enjoyed joining in with the wonderful variety of activities and learning new games and skills form their buddies. We 

have had the chance to play netball, football, duck duck goose, show off some gymnastic skills and much more! 

 

 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Ms Higgins – Year 1 Teacher 

 

 

 



Year 5 & 6 Residential Trip 
 
The children in Year 5 and 6 had a wonderful week in Peak District just before half term. The week was jam packed 
with wonderful excursions linked to the Geography and History curriculum. We travelled back to 1900 when we 
visited Blist Hill Victorian town where we had the opportunity to go into the bank and change our modern-day 
money into shillings and pence. The fun started when we could go into different shops and spend the money! It is 
safe to say the sweet shop was the biggest hit! The children also participated in a brick making workshop as well as a 
laundry workshop. We stayed at the Palace Hotel in Buxton and during the week we visited Eyam, the Cromford 
Mills, Chatsworth House, Warwick Castle, The Heights of Abraham and the Peak Wildlife Park. It was a week filled 
with lots of laughter and smiles!  
 
The children were, of course, very well behaved throughout the week and it was a pleasure to lead them on this trip. 
Thank you very much to Ms Fernandes, Miss Anita and Mr Artur for all of their help throughout the week and for 
giving up their personal commitments to come on the trip. 
 
Please see accounts from Y6 and Isabella's diary that she wrote while we were away.  
 
Mrs Ellisdon - Head of KS2 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
  
 

 

  

 

 

 

  

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Year 5 and 6 Residential Trip to Buxton Spa and Peak District – by Isabella 

 

Monday – Day 1  

Dear diary, we have finally arrived at Buxton Palace Hotel! I’ve been paired up with Alice in room 305 … I am so 

happy! But more about the trip. Our first stop was Blist Hill Victorian Village. It was incredible and felt like we were 

transported back to the 1800s. We washed clothes in a dolly tub, manufactured bricks with our own hands using soft 

murky brown clay and got to spend our shillings (old Victorian money) on Victorian sweets, lavender bags and 

Victorian pocket mirrors, to name just a few of the many intriguing products we found in the village shop. When we 

returned to the hotel in the evening, we went straight to a dinner full of scrumptious, delightful sausages with fries 

and tiramisu. When we got to our rooms, I had a quick shower and sank into my fluffy pillow. Before I could fall 

asleep Mrs Ellisdon came knocking on our door saying the secret password and wishing us a “Very kind and jolly 

good night!” 

Tuesday – Day 2 

Dear diary, I slept so well! After a pleasant wake up and a delicious English breakfast, we went to Peak Wildlife Park. 

It was amazing to see so many exotic animals like wallabies, lemurs and polar bears. I played with some baby 

wallabies - they were soft, adorable and hairless, unlike grown up wallabies. After a penguin feeding show, we had 

our packed lunch in a tent in the park, and then departed for Eyam. I found Eyam a little sad and creepy because of 

the plague house we visited. We learned that it saved England in 1660s by sacrificing and quarantining itself until the 

plague had passed. I bought some gifts for my family: a fluffy owl keychain for my brother and an amethyst necklace 

for my mother.  

Wednesday – Day 3 

Dear diary, today we went to Cromford Mill where we were taught about the machinery and methods used in the 

Victorian times to weave cotton. This was the first water powered cotton mill in England, built in 1771. We dressed 

up as boys and girls from the Victorian times, just like the children who worked in the cotton mill. It was a strange 

experience to be a child worker. After lunch, we went to the Heights of Abraham, a place that is so high we had to 

use cable cars. The view was spectacular despite the rain drops scattered on the cable car glass. We visited the caves 

and learned about how they evolved over hundreds of years. It was fascinating.  

Thursday – Day 4 

Dear diary, today was incredible and so much fun! We went to Chatsworth House after another truly delightful 

English breakfast. Chatsworth House was the country palace of the Duke of Devonshire. It was breath taking! There 

was a hall full of frescos of Roman gods, elegant rooms, and a real maze in the garden. We even saw the Duke of 

Devonshire’s bed… their family still live there. After, we visited an animal farm and got to pet some very adorable 

guinea pigs, goats and sheep. After returning to the hotel, the teachers surprised us with an elegant dinner and a 

disco party! We all had fun dancing to Chitty Chitty Bang Bang Mio Bamboo. It was extraordinarily enjoyable. I am 

quite sad that we are leaving tomorrow.  

Friday – Day 5 

Dear diary, today we started our journey back to school by going to Warwick castle. This was another amazing 

experience. Warwick castle was immense, and we learned all about the Earl of Wessex who was called the 

kingmaker. We had enjoyed looking for hidden servant doors (we counted eight) and saw many waxworks of famous 

people like Henry VIII and his wives. There were so many intriguing things in the castle like Horrible Histories maze, 

extraordinarily old antlers and even a fossilized anemone.  

The residential trip was an extraordinary experience to socialise and to learn about our history. I was a little 

apprehensive before the trip and spending five days away from my parents, but it turned out to be a superb 

experience! Thank you to our fabulous teachers who took time to plan and execute this amazing experience for us.   



 

 

 

 

 

  

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 



Year 6 Cycle Training 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

This week Year 6 have been involved with Cycle Training. They were divided into two separate groups so that more 

attention could be paid to their needs, and after the first day they were able to go out and practise their skills in 

public – closely supervised by the cycle training instructors at all times, of course! 

Here are some of the skills that Year Six have been learning so far: 

 

‘I learnt how to cycle across roads safely and how to watch out for cars and other vehicles’ Gina. 

 

‘I learnt how to use the gears, and which gear meant what’ Amara. 

 

‘I learnt how to do U-turns and L-turns’ Sofia 

 

‘I learnt how to turn Left and Right when you are in a minor road’ Sarah 

 

‘I learnt how to do U-turns safely, and how to change gears’ Marta 

 

We have always found that everyone who does cycle training each year benefits enormously! 

 

Fr Rudolf - Year 6 class teacher 

 

PE Update 

During PE this week all classes have been enjoying their lessons which have focussed on the final preparations for the 

upcoming Sports Days. The Key Stage 2 event takes place next week on Thursday 13th June from 12.45-3.15pm and 

the EYFS and Key Stage 1 Sports Day takes place the week after on Friday 21st June 9.45– 12.00pm.  

Parents are more than welcome to join us for these events but I would kindly ask you to stay in the designated 

spectator areas to ensure the events run smoothly. P.E kit needs to be worn into school for Sports Day and the children 

should be wearing their House caps (Yr1-6). I hope that the sun will be shining and we can have 2 really good events.  



The Key Stage 2 groups have spent time working on the hurdles, relay and sprint races this week. We have spent time 

developing their change over technique in the relay and have enjoyed lots of races and mini competitions. The younger 

classes have worked on the throwing events this week whilst also continuing with their tennis and cricket skills. Year 

2 continue to impress in their cricket lessons they have spent time playing diamond cricket and are really developing 

their batting and fielding skills.  

 

 

 

      

 

 

 

 

 

On Friday, we took part in a cricket tournament hosted by St Marys. It was a great event and there will be more details 

in next week’s bulletin.  

Upcoming Fixtures 

Date Opposition Year group Time 

Monday 10th June Sarum Hall Year 4, 5 and 6 Cricket 15.45-17.00 

Monday 17th June St Christopher’s Year 5 and 6 Cricket 15.45-17.00 

Monday 24th June St Christopher’s Year 4 Cricket 15.45-17.00 

 

Mr Raveney - Director of Sport  

 

 



Music 

KS1 Music Assembly – Tuesday 25th June 

The Music Department would like to invite KS1 parents to our KS1 Music Assembly on Tuesday 25th June at 9.00am. 

This is an opportunity for pupils having individual lessons in school to perform a short piece to a supportive 

audience. The assembly should last no longer than 45 minutes. 

 

Chitty Chitty Bang Bang – update 

Rehearsals are going very well for our summer production of Chitty Chitty Bang Bang. All children in KS2 will now know 

which songs they are involved in, and have been working with wonderful enthusiasm in rehearsals on dialogue, 

movement, songs and dances. Excitement is building and it promises to be a spectacular show! We look forward to 

welcoming you to watch the production on the evenings of Wednesday 26th June (year 3 and 4 parents) and Thursday 

27th June (Year 5 and 6 parents), with more details to follow.  

 

Practice materials 

The songs for each class have been uploaded on to their Google Classroom, so please encourage them to continue 

practising learning the words. Year 6 should now be off script.  

 

Costumes 

All children in years 3-5 will need a base costume of plain black/dark trousers or leggings (not jeans and with no 

logo or pattern), a plain white short-sleeved shirt, T-shirt or polo shirt (with no logo or pattern), and black shoes 

(not trainers). Year 5 will also need a plain black shirt, T-shirt or polo shirt. Year 6 and other pupils with individual 

roles will need other or additional items, some of which we have in school, and further details will follow very shortly 

for all children. No costumes need to be brought in to school yet.  

 

Volunteers 

If you would like to help with making or supplying items of set, props or costumes, please contact Parents Link as we 

would love to hear from you. 

 

Mrs Bryant - Director of Music 

 

Fr Terry’s Food Bank  
 
 
We would like to thank you so much for your support for Fr Terry’s food bank this 

half term. We have collected a wonderful amount of food.  

We looking forward to continuing to supporting this collection next half term.  

Mr Burke and the Caritas Ambassadors 

 



Caritas Fundraising Event 

We are delighted to invite you to our fundraising event at the 

Arts Hall on Friday June 21st, from 3-4pm. The Caritas 

Ambassadors will be trading delicious cakes, refreshing ice 

creams, fun toys, and wonderful books in return for a small 

donation. All proceeds will support our sister school in Mumbai, 

The Passage homeless charity, the Ukrainian refugee centre at 

the 02 Centre on Finchley Road and to support agencies and 

charities who are working to alleviate human suffering in the 

Middle East Conflict. 

 

If you have any toys or books you would be willing to donate towards this event, please drop them off to Mr Burke in 

Year 2 in advance. 

Please note, this will be a cashless event. Donations can be made through the link 

below or QR code on the day. 

 

https://superkind.org/campaign/caritas-fundraiser-for-ukraine-mumbai-and-the-

passage-2  

 

We look forward to seeing you there and appreciate your support! 

 

Sincerely, 

 

The Caritas Ambassadors 

 

Parents’ Link Updates  

Nearly New Uniform Sale 

Is your child growing at speed, or do you have a sibling joining in September? The next Nearly Uniform Sale is scheduled 

in the Arts Hall, afternoon of July 1st.  

 

Quiz Night 2024 

Thanks to all who attended this year’s wonderfully successful Quiz Night. It was a loud, fun and fast paced evening, 

led by our wonderful Quiz Masters Mr Burke, Mr Raveney and Ms Georgia. Just like last year, it was a hotly 

contested winners crown, but the Staff table was jubilant in its success, and their spaghetti/marshmallow 

construction alone was a marvel. There’re even rumours of an annual cup being obtained, so winning teams can be 

marked for posterity. The evening was in aid of upgrading and refurbishing our library space and book stocks, and we 

are so grateful to everyone who dug deep to buy raffle tickets, purchase drinks and bid on the many auction lots. 

Our final funds raised will be published next week, and we are well on our way to target. Finally, a big thank you to 

all the many volunteers, both parents and staff, who gave their free time to sell/make/craft/clean/set up and pack 

down in order to make it all happen. It takes a community, thank you.  

 

Saint Christina’s gets greener 

Now that the bones of the new playground are well in place, our attention is turned to improving some of the finer 

aspects of the children’s outdoor space. The first project has begun with the revitalisation of the existing green wall 

https://superkind.org/campaign/caritas-fundraiser-for-ukraine-mumbai-and-the-passage-2
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at The Avenue end of the playground. A small group of volunteers spent Wednesday afternoon weeding, tilling and 

refilling the over 600 small pots that make up this space, before planting approximately 50 different seedlings 

donated by existing parents. The school provided a further 50 seedlings, but that leaves 500 pots that still need 

filling…so we are launching adopt a pot! A £2 donation will ensure a seedling is purchased, and planted on your 

behalf by our volunteers, and the pit will be labelled with your child’s name so that the children are able to visit and 

track the progress of their plants as they grow. The next planting bee will be in two weeks, ahead of Summer Fair, so 

please get those donations in to your Class Rep ASAP. 

 

REMINDERS / HEALTH & SAFETY 

 

NUT FREE SCHOOL 

We have a number of pupils and staff in the school who have serious nut allergies. Please will you ensure that you 

do not give your child any nuts or nut products (e.g. Nutella) to bring into school.  
 

Late collection of children  

If a parent enrols one child into a club and needs to put another in Homework club, they will be charged a fee of £15 

for the second child. Additionally, children who are collected late at the end of the school day or after a club will be 

sent to Homework Club and parents will be charged accordingly. Homework Club runs from Monday to Thursday 

from 3.30-5.00pm and costs £15 per session. A late fee of £50 will be charged if children are collected after 5.00pm.  

Items left in the front office  

Please ensure that your child has everything they need for the school day before they arrive in the morning: e.g. 

snacks / PE Kit.  Items are regularly being left in the office by parents and carers throughout the day and, whilst they 

will do everything they can to help you, this causes disruption not only to the office staff but also to the children, 

Class Teachers and TAs who have to come to the office to collect the items. Thank you in advance for your support in 

this matter. 

Sunday Mass 

Just a reminder to everyone, you are all invited to join Sunday Mass, which is held in the Chapel at 10.00am  

Safety around drop-off 

A polite reminder – if you are dropping your child off for breakfast club or a morning music lesson, your child must 
be supervised until the doors open at 8am and under no circumstances left unattended.  

 
 
 
 
 

MEDICATION IN SCHOOL 

Please do not send your child into school with any medication on their person. Medication can only be 

administered by qualified personnel. The only medication that we can administer, therefore, is prescribed 

medication e.g. Antibiotics, Inhalers, EpiPen’s. Children should not be sent into school with any other type of 

medication e.g. Cold and Flu medicines / Calpol / Lozenges etc. If your child is unwell and in need of medication, 

they should remain at home until they feel better. 

If your child does have any medication, please contact Miss Georgia, and she will ask you to fill in the relevant 

forms and keep the medication safely in the School Office. Thank you for your co-operation.  



Dates for your diary 
 

 

Monday 10th June • Year 4, 5 and 6 Cricket Tournament 

Tuesday 11th June • Year 2 Art trip  

Wednesday 12th June • Year 1 and 4 Buddies trip  

Thursday 13th June • KS2 Sports Day – pm  

Friday 14th June • Year 2 Thanks giving Mass – 2.45pm 

W/C Monday 17th June • LAST WEEK OF CLUBS  

• Year 5 and 6 Cricket Tournament 

• Year 4 History Trip 

Tuesday 18th June • Whole School Photo and Class Photos 

• KS2 House Talent Show  

Thursday 20th June • EYFS trip  

• Year 5 Art Fair trip 

• Year 6 Trip  

Friday 21st June • EYFS & KS1 Sports Day – am (details to follow) 

• NO MASS 

Monday 24th June • Year 4 Cricket Fixture 

Tuesday 25th June  • KS1 Music Assembly  

Wednesday 26th June • KS2 Production for Year 3 & 4 Parents – 7:00pm 

Thursday 27th June • KS2 Production for Year 5 & 6 Parents – 7:00pm 

Friday 28th June  • Nursery & Year 6 Buddies Mass – 2.45pm 

Monday 1st July • Class Change over afternoon  

Wednesday 3rd July  • KS2 Prize-Giving – pm 

Thursday 4th July • Year 6 Leavers’ Mass – 10.45am  

• SCHOOL CLOSES AT MIDDAY FOR THE SUMMER HOLIDAYS  

• STAFF INSET  

Friday 5th July • STAFF INSET 

 

SUMMER HOLIDAYS – MONDAY 8th JULY TO TUESDAY 3rd SEPTEMBER (INCLUSIVE) 
 

Monday 2nd September  • STAFF INSET 

Tuesday 3rd September  • STAFF INSET 

• Parents/Teacher Meetings in school 

9.30am – Reception Classes 

10.00am – Year 1 & 2 Classes 

10.30am – Year 3 & 4 Classes 

11.00am – Year 5 & 6 Classes 



Wednesday 4th September  • CHILDREN RETURN  

 

ABOVE TIMES/DATES ARE SUBJECT TO CHANGE 

Please note: Policies can be found on the School Website – please click link below: 
https://www.saintchristinas.org.uk/our-school/policies/ 

https://www.saintchristinas.org.uk/our-school/policies/

